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STAMP DUTY 
Grievance 

MR D.F. BARRON-SULLIVAN (Mitchell - Deputy Leader of the Opposition) [9.37 am]:  Thank you, Mr 
Speaker, for the call.  
Mr C.J. Barnett interjected. 
Mr E.S. Ripper:  What are you talking about?  Do you realise that under you the plant was unsafe? 

The SPEAKER:  Order, members! 

Mr C.J. Barnett:  You are totally inept.  You are the most inept minister in the State’s history.   
Mr E.S. Ripper:  You should talk. 

The SPEAKER:  Order, members!  The member for Mitchell has begun his grievance.   

Mr D.F. BARRON-SULLIVAN:  My grievance is to the Treasurer. 
Mr J.N. Hyde:  You stuffed up wind.   

Withdrawal of Remark 
Mr C.J. BARNETT:  Mr Speaker, I draw your attention to the quality of parliamentary language. 

The SPEAKER:  I call the member for Perth to order for the first time and indicate the word he used was 
unparliamentary and I direct him to withdraw it.   

Mr J.N. HYDE:  I withdraw.   

Debate Resumed 

Mr D.F. BARRON-SULLIVAN:  My grievance is to the Treasurer - 

The SPEAKER:  The member’s seven minutes can start from now.   

Mr D.F. BARRON-SULLIVAN:  It is on the public record that the Gallop Labor Government has increased 
stamp duty on conveyances and transfers by around 25 per cent over just two budgets.  In fact, the revenue from 
stamp duty on conveyances and transfer collections increased by some $259 million, or 31 per cent, in the 2003-
04 fiscal year.  The Government has made some concessions recently, which will take effect on 1 July.  I raise 
that point in earnest.  Even with a five per cent cut overall in conveyancing stamp duty, Western Australia still 
remains the second highest taxing State for a typical home worth around $200 000.  The Government has taken a 
lot of additional tax with both hands and given a bit back with its little finger, if I can put it like that.  The 
median house price as at December 2003 was $236 300.  The amount of stamp duty that would have been paid 
according to year 2000 rates was $7 173.  By 2004 that stamp duty burden had been increased by the Labor 
Government to $9 004, which is an increase of $1 830.  After the 2004 budget, as at 1 July, there will be a 
decrease of around $450 in that tax burden.  That means that under this Government the amount of stamp duty 
on a median-priced house will have increased by $1 381.  I repeat: $1 381.  Although it is encouraging that the 
Treasurer will give back some tax from 1 July 2004, I state it clearly on the public record that the Government is 
still reaping one helluva bonus at the expense of homebuyers throughout Western Australia.  One would think 
that when the Government seeks to provide tax relief it would have a responsibility to ensure that there is as little 
disruption to the market as possible.  What has happened, however, has been a very simple phenomenon; that is, 
people are holding off buying a home and are waiting until 1 July.  A lot of home buyers are faced with a terrible 
dilemma.  They want to take advantage of the stamp duty saving that will come into effect on 1 July, which they 
could use for their mortgage repayments, or to buy carpet or some equipment for their home, but they do not 
want to risk losing the home that they want to buy.   

I will put some questions to the Treasurer.  My first question is: why has the Treasurer refused to meet with any 
small business representatives to discuss this matter?  I understand that the Real Estate Institute of Western 
Australia, the Master Builders Association and the Property Council of Australia have all been keen to talk to the 
Treasurer on this matter, but he has declined to discuss the matter with them.  Why the arrogance?  Why not talk 
to the small business sector?   

My second question, which I will put to the Treasurer very bluntly, is: in view of the enormous windfall 
revenues that the Government is experiencing at the moment, will the Treasurer agree to provide that tax relief 
not from 1 July but make it effective immediately; and will he go one step further and refund those people who 
have had to pay that tax since the announcement was made on 6 May?  That is not an unreasonable request.  I 
refer the Treasurer to what has happened in Victoria, where, on 1 May, his Labor counterparts announced even 
more comprehensive stamp duty concessions for home buyers.  In fact, the Victorian Labor Government is 
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providing cash grants of $5 000, and extensive stamp duty concessions.  For example, a pensioner who 
purchases a home worth $250 000 as at 1 May when the announcement was made will save well over $10 000 in 
stamp duty.  The Victorian Labor Government did not say it will make those changes effective as at 1 July.  It 
said the announcement has been made today, and the changes will take place today.  I make the point also that 
Victoria is not even in an election cycle.  There is no cynicism there.  A Labor Government in Victoria has been 
able to do it.  Why cannot a Labor Government in Western Australia, which is heading towards an election and 
trying to earn a few brownie points, do the same thing here?   

I am concerned also that the Office of State Revenue has taken a fairly draconian approach to this matter.  Even 
people who are entering into options to purchase and so on are being slugged with the additional tax.  The 
Department of Treasury and Finance put out a statement on 14 May to drum it home that absolutely no 
concessions will be applicable until 1 July.  It goes one step further and quotes the WA Commissioner of State 
Revenue as saying - 

Furthermore, the Office of State Revenue will be carefully examining contracts executed after 1 July 
2004 to ensure that they are not replacing contracts that were executed prior to that date.  Severe 
penalties can apply where such cases are detected. 

The Treasurer is trying to provide some sort of tax relief, but he is doing it in a very bureaucratic, officious and 
draconian way.  

I turn now to a letter to the Premier from a family that lives in the northern suburbs.  The letter says -  

Today’s West Australian editorial says, “. . . there is an inequity in what the Government has done here.  
People who have bought property - particularly first homes at the lower end of the market - at the 
highest stamp duty regime are entitled to feel cheated.” 

My daughter purchased her first home in November 2003 for $215,000 paying over $8,000 to your 
Government.  Well, Dr Gallop, don’t just take it from The West, - we feel VERY, VERY CHEATED. 

He goes on to explain how he and his family feel as though they have been duped because they have paid so 
much more under the Labor Party’s stamp duty increases and they will not get any benefit from this reduction in 
stamp duty from 1 July.   

My request is very simple.  Can the Treasurer please explain why he has not at least had the decency to talk to 
the small business sector, and will he please agree with the Liberal Party’s approach - I am sorry, I have to get 
used to this; the Liberal-National coalition’s approach - and that is that this concession should apply from the 
day it was brought in, namely 6 May, and his Government should be providing refunds to those people who have 
paid that additional tax slug in the meantime.   

MR E.S. RIPPER (Belmont - Treasurer) [9.46 am]:  Perhaps the member for Mitchell is having trouble 
remembering how the coalition works, because I understand he is still officially the Deputy Leader of the 
Opposition, at least so far as the pay clerks are concerned.  I sympathise with the author of the letter that has just 
been quoted by the member for Mitchell.  I will refer to him as the member for Mitchell, because there is come 
confusion about exactly what title should be applied to him in this place.  The feeling that is expressed by the 
author of that letter is exactly the same type of feeling that is experienced by people whenever they have missed 
out on the benefit because they undertook their particular transaction before the eligibility date.  If we were to 
always act on our sympathy with those feelings, we would never make any improvements because we would 
always be worried about the people who had not benefited from those improvements because of their particular 
circumstances.  The Deputy Leader of the Opposition - I am sorry; I must go back to my previous practice - the 
member for Mitchell -  

The SPEAKER:  Order!  For members’ information, as there seems to be some confusion, until such time as the 
Opposition and the National Party advise us of any change, the title as it appears on the Chamber seating plan 
will apply and the member for Mitchell will be referred to as the Deputy Leader of the Opposition.   

Mr E.S. RIPPER:  I thank you for that advice, Mr Speaker.  The Deputy Leader of the Opposition commented 
about the possibility of disruption to the market.  There will be no disruption to the market such as occurred with 
the introduction of the goods and services tax and the first home owner grant, and then the subsequent increase 
in the first home owner grant to $14 000 and its subsequent reduction.  To the extent that there will be any 
disruption to the market, it will be nothing like the disruption that occurred as a result of those coalition 
programs in 2000 and 2001.   

It is the usual practice in this State for changes to taxation to take effect from 1 July; that is, to be announced in 
the budget but to take effect from that later date after the Parliament has endorsed the relevant legislation.  The 
Government is in fact acting in accordance with usual practice in this State with regard to these matters.  I am 
surprised that the Deputy Leader of the Opposition would raise this grievance this morning, because earlier this 
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week the Leader of the Opposition and I debated this very issue when we were dealing with the relevant 
legislation.  I have already put on the parliamentary record the Government’s reasoning with regard to this 
matter, so this is in fact a repetition of a debate that took place earlier this week.   

Another reason that the scheme should start on 1 July is that it will enable the Office of State Revenue and 
settlement agents to set up the necessary administrative arrangements.  It should be understood that often stamp 
duty is assessed by settlement agencies outside the Office of State Revenue, and they need to coordinate their 
administrative arrangements with the Office of State Revenue.  In particular, both settlement agents and the 
Office of State Revenue need to set up administrative arrangements that will counteract any tendency by some 
people to seek to rort the exemption that has been provided.   

Mr D.F. Barron-Sullivan:  That goes to my point about consulting with the small business sector.  I was at the 
Australian Institute of Conveyancing annual dinner the other night, and the overwhelming majority of settlement 
agents do not agree with the way in which this matter has been handled.  They would rather it had been brought 
in straightaway.   

Mr E.S. RIPPER:  There are good arguments for bringing it in on 1 July.  First, the Parliament will be able to 
consider the legislation before the measure is introduced.  Secondly, it is in accord with the usual practice in this 
State.  Thirdly, it will enable the Office of State Revenue and settlement agencies to get their administrative 
changes in place.  It also will help people develop the systems that will be required to prevent any rorting of the 
scheme by others who are not first home buyers but who want to try to take advantage of the concession.  
Currently, first home buyers account for about 15 per cent of housing finance commitments.  They are a 
significant and important part of the market, but 85 per cent of the market is still not subject to the introduction 
of these new concessions, and that 85 per cent will continue to be active, make purchases and so on.   

The second point that needs to be made is that a lot of work is in the pipeline.  Housing commencements in the 
December quarter 2003 were 32 per cent higher than in the December quarter 2002, and building approvals in 
the March quarter 2004 were 10.7 per cent higher than in the March quarter 2003.  Housing Industry Association 
data indicates that in March 2004, 6 645 dwellings were in the building pipeline, up 30.9 per cent on the number 
in March 2003.  There were 5 208 dwellings under construction in 2004, 36.2 per cent higher than in March 
2003.  The concession will not affect 85 per cent of the market and there is a very significant amount of work in 
the pipeline.  Therefore, I do not believe there will be a seriously negative effect on either the real estate industry 
or the housing construction industry as a result of the introduction of these concessions on 1 July, following their 
announcement in the budget on 6 May.  The action of the Government is quite similar to the actions of the 
Governments in Queensland and the Australian Capital Territory, which made earlier announcements and later 
implementations.   
 


